
CITY COUNCIL PROCEEDINGS 
 

March 9, 2022 
 
 

 The City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, met in open public session at 
7:00 p.m. in the meeting room of the City Office at 557 N. 4th Street, David City, Nebraska. 
The Public had been advised of the meeting by publication of notice in The Banner Press on 
March 3, 2022, and an affidavit of the publisher is on file in the office of the City Clerk. The 
Mayor and members of the City Council acknowledged advance notice of the meeting by 
signing the Agenda which is a part of these minutes. The advance notice to the Public, 
Mayor, and Council members conveyed the availability of the agenda, which was kept 
continuously current in the office of the City Clerk and was available for public inspection on 
the City’s website. No new items were added to the agenda during the twenty-four hours 
immediately prior to the opening of the Council meeting.  
 
 Present for the meeting were:  Mayor Alan Zavodny, Council members Pat 
Meysenburg, Tom Kobus, Bruce Meysenburg, Jessica Miller, Kevin Woita, City Attorney 
Joanna Uden, and City Clerk-Treasurer Tami Comte.  Council member John Vandenberg 
was absent. 
 
 Also present for the meeting were: Street Supervisor Chris Kroesing, Electric 
Supervisor Pat Hoeft, Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin, Water Operator Dan Sobota, Building 
Inspector Gary Meister, Special Projects Coordinator Dana Trowbridge, Deputy Clerk Lori 
Matchett, City Employees Nathan Styskal, Mat Asche, William Fiala, Mick Shipley and 
Jeremiah Lentz, Roger Nadrachal, Quelbin Izaguirre, Rena Beran of NeighborWorks 
Northeast Nebraska, Doug Romshek and Sheriff Tom Dion. Matt Kalin, PE, Project Manager 
for JEO Consulting Group was present via Zoom. 
 
 The meeting opened with the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny informed the public of the “Open Meetings Act” posted on the east 
wall of the meeting room and asked those present to please silence their cell phones.  He also 
reminded the public that if they speak tonight in front of the Council that they must state their 
name and address for the record.  
 

Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to approve the minutes of the February 
23, 2022 City Council meeting as presented. Council Member Kevin Woita seconded the 
motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 

Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to approve payment of the claims as 
presented. Council Member Kevin Woita seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was Committee and Officers 
Reports. 
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 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin introduced himself and said, “Pat brought up something 
after the last meeting that I feel has been overlooked in regard to new staff and so I brought 
William Fiala, III to introduce to the Council members.  I also wanted to touch base on a couple 
of items that occurred just within the last week that I wanted to have the Council keep in the 
back of their minds and maybe seek a little advice on as we move forward.  In regard to 
wastewater, we had been doing quite a few ammonia tests on the basins and so the ammonia 
tests from basin number one were sitting steady at .024 and this is in my department head 
report and just the other day we pulled a sample from basin two.  We had to reseed from basin 
one and we are measuring in at .020 milligrams per liter of ammonia.  These are both within 
compliance limits so I am seriously giving thought to direct discharging from the basins as 
opposed to from the lagoons, given that we know for sure that the discharge from the basins will 
put us in ammonia compliance with DEE.  The circulators that were purchased last year, I’m 
going to speak with Hank Raft about this and see what we can do.  On the day that we had 70 
mph plus winds, all but one has broken or collapsed.  That was our last hope effort to salvage 
the use of those vacillative lagoons and our discharge process.  So, I’m going to see since 
those were recently purchased if there is any sort of warranty or anything that we can do in 
regard to the amount that we spent because I think it was well over thirty thousand dollars.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “A couple things on that.  One, certainly check on that but 
what about LARM?  Have we talked to them?” 
 
 City Clerk Tami Comte said, “No, I haven’t.” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “No, I’m just bringing it up now.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “We will want to check with insurance.  Let’s see what our 
options are.” 
 
 City Clerk Tami Comte said, “Could you check with the warranty first?  If they are under 
warranty, then we won’t need to do anything with insurance.” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “Okay.  If we move forward with those system 
changes, we will have to address something in the irrigation source that those provide to the 
farmers.  I don’t know that anyone is aware of an agreement.  I spoke with Tami, and we were 
not aware of an agreement, and I spoke with Pat as well.  I think it was just a matter of 
accessing and they had the ability to use it at the time so they hooked up pumps and pivots, but 
if we are direct discharging, we’re going to have to address that the farmers will not have an 
irrigation source.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “You picked a great time to do that.” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “Bryan Sharp, the engineer with AGP, had sent me 
the loading information in regard to the discharge and that was forwarded to Bob Veenstra of 
Veenstra and Kimm.  After receiving that information, he should have the wastewater treatment 
plant evaluation finalized within a couple weeks and be able to present to the Council, hopefully, 
within a month.  He does request that there is a preliminary meeting before that Council meeting 
with individuals that would like to be in the loop.  He will be addressing the anaerobic lagoon in 
that as well.  There were questions about where we were at with that, and we were just waiting 
on the AGP loading information before he could finalize his evaluation.” 
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 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “How did we share that because I was under the impression 
that they weren’t one hundred percent sure of what their loading numbers were.  There were a 
couple different options for them.” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “The loading is derived from the closest processing 
facility that they have and the layout that they want to put here and that is the Aberdeen, South 
Dakota location.  So, the lab values that were assessed from them were then sent to me.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “It sounded to me, from a lay person’s perspective, that they 
can adjust, to some extent, what they send to you.” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “They can.  Plan for the worst, hope for the best.  If 
their loading, if they have to discharge for a period of time without any sort of pre-treatment 
coming to me, I want to be able to handle it.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “Are you coordinating that with Michael Foods?” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “So, the BOD loadings coming from Michael Foods 
have been consistent since December.  Before December it was a little inconsistent.  There 
were some extreme highs in their BOD loadings but since we received confirmation that they 
were not breaking.” 
 
 Mayor Alan Zavodny said, “I just want them to be very clear that we can’t afford 
surprises.” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “Yes.  Also, the Vac truck arrived.  Olsson’s, for the 
engineering specs for the building that we were looking at, they sent their cost estimate to 
engineer and spec it out so we can properly go out to bid, and it was a little bit of sticker shock 
on that, and we did already receive a bid from B-D Construction for what we had discussed as a 
necessity for that building.  That is all that I have.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to approve the Committee and 
Officer's reports as presented. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The 
motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was a presentation by 
NeighborWorks Northeast Nebraska on Workforce Housing. 
 
 Roger Nadrachal of NeighborWorks Northeast Nebraska introduced himself and 
presented the following power point presentation.  After the presentation Roger Nadrachal 
stated that he would take questions. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “First of all, the whole program sounds like a really good idea.  You 
need County Board approval if you are going to go countywide.  Is that right?” 
 
 Roger Nadrachal of NeighborWorks Northeast Nebraska said, “No.  We don’t need any 
approval from you we just need…” 
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 Mayor Zavodny said, “I’m not worried about us, but if it’s a countywide program…How 
do you get paid?” 
 
 Roger Nadrachal of NeighborWorks Northeast Nebraska said, “We apply for grant funds 
on an ongoing basis.  Quelbin is our grant writer and he’s constantly writing grants.  Some of the 
developments that we’re doing, we generate some development fees and cash from partners.  
Some of the communities do provide us with an annual contribution.  There’s a variety of 
sources, foundations.  We are a non-profit, 501C3.  We are open to any dollars that could come 
our way to help support our organization.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “So, some is built into the work that you do, and some is if 
someone is willing to do a foundation or something?  Do you know a specific LB number or is 
that in the governor’s appropriation or the appropriation committee’s appropriation?  Where is 
that potential to move to $325,000 going to come from?” 
 
 Roger Nadrachal of NeighborWorks Northeast Nebraska said, “LB 1069 by Senator 
Williams.  There is also LB 1070 and LB 1071.  One is to fund it through the general fund, and 
one is to fund it through ARPA funds.  Senator Williams has been the leader of the Rural 
Workforce Housing Fund since its inception.  There are other bills to use ARPA funds for, like 
for infrastructure and things like that but I understand that ARPA budget is going to be released 
later this week.  Senator Mike Flood told us this morning that the appropriations committee 
would be putting that out this week.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “So, the minimum requirements, where I start to get worried a little 
bit and I think it’s a good idea to have minimum requirements, but $2,000 to $25,000, furnaces 
and stuff with the cost of everything now, is that working out for you when you do some of the 
rehabs?” 
 
 Roger Nadrachal of NeighborWorks Northeast Nebraska said, “There are some homes 
that we have to walk away from because the rehab is too much.  A big part of that is that we 
limit it to $25,000 because of regulations mostly dealing with lead-based paint.  If the rehab 
budget is over $25,000, we have to abate lead, which actually removes the lead source from the 
home.  If it’s under $25,000 then we can do remediation, where you can scrape the paint on the 
windows and things like that.  That’s why the $25,000 is the max amount that we work with.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Some of the older ones you get asbestos, and it can get pretty 
costly.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “The criteria that people have to meet, like 
four people are at $85,000, is that when they get the loan for the house?  So, if their income 
goes up after that, then what happens?” 
 
 Roger Nadrachal of NeighborWorks Northeast Nebraska said, “It doesn’t matter.  At the 
time of purchasing it, they have to meet the income threshold.  Some people think that sounds 
too good to be true, but it works.  Like I said, we’ve done close to eight hundred of them like that 
in various communities.  The main thing is that they are purchasing a home that they can get 
financed through a lender and then also with the grant funds, the down payment reduces their 
monthly payment.  Before I started this job I was a mortgage lender and when I started working 
with this organization there was no program set up and when I was working with the consultant 
and they said ‘what do you see as the biggest need is for people to buy a home’ and at that 
time, that was in 1995 and homes were in disrepair and the lender would not provide the 
mortgage loan unless those repairs were made.  So, then who did that?  The seller had to do 
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that, or the buyer had to put up money and that was a hassle.  So, we designed this program so 
that we can take care of that so that the home is mortgage ready for those lenders to purchase 
and finance.  That’s when we became experts in that program.  The program has been modeled 
many times in other communities based on how we started ours back in 1995.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “So, you collect your down payment up front when it is resold?  Do 
you have an average amount of time that you are waiting to get that back?” 
 
 Roger Nadrachal of NeighborWorks Northeast Nebraska said, “I think the average of the 
ones that we received over the last year or two is about seven- or eight-years turnaround time.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Fairly short.  I was envisioning that you’re waiting a long time to 
get your down payment money back.” 
 
 Roger Nadrachal of NeighborWorks Northeast Nebraska said, “The average of the ones 
that we have received has been seven or eight years.  We have it set up so that the money that 
we receive does come back to us so that we can put it back out the door for another home 
buyer.  Some programs forgive that but why?  We have a little over eight million dollars of 
outstanding loans like that.  Last year we recaptured about five hundred thousand dollars of that 
for people from either selling or refinancing to cause them to not keep that loan.  So, that helps 
us bring the dollars back into our pool so we can add that to the new grant funds that we have to 
work with.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I can’t find any reason why we wouldn’t look at this.  Listening to 
how it’s structured, it makes a lot of sense.  I think that the next move would be getting together 
with Skip and the small group and figuring out our next step.  Any other questions?” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “I just want to say that at this time we need to 
explore anything and everything that we can to get something going and moving in the 
community.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “We are a little behind on that piece.” 
 
 Roger Nadrachal of NeighborWorks Northeast Nebraska said, “Every community is 
behind.  They think they were ahead of it and then it snowballs and snowballs.  The two things 
are the workforce fund to help with some new construction, subdivisions, builders, and 
developers and then that purchase rehab to help to...I’m sure you don’t have many homes on 
the market, like any other community but some of those homes that do pass ownership, there is 
probably a need to have them updated and that’s where we would be able to work with lenders 
and buyers.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Have you done some evaluations of our community?” 
 
 Roger Nadrachal of NeighborWorks Northeast Nebraska said, “Very little.  I’ve just been 
visiting with Skip and things like that.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I’m sure they can share with you a pretty good idea of where 
we’re at.” 
 
 Dana Trowbridge introduced himself and said, “The Nebraska Housing Trust Fund is 
owner-occupied rehabilitation, and it is a much larger number than $25,000.  Again, using 
federal money and I’m not trying to bounce one against the other because they are two 
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separate programs and two different ways.  There are ways to get to where you want to go.  We 
are at an interesting point in the history of David City, Nebraska.  The stars have lined up.  
There are good things happening to the point that if we can find places for people to live, we can 
grow and prosper.  If we don’t, we will suffer the consequences.  We don’t have the skills that 
Roger and his group have because we’ve not learned them, and we’ve not owned them.  
They’ve had success for years.  These people hold the key to our success as we move forward 
with two things here today:  workforce housing and rehab and resale being the first part of this 
discussion, both are needs in our community.  They are two different income levels and two 
different housing types.  But I really believe that we’re going to get to the $325,000 on workforce 
housing because in the initial bill from 2017 it is described how it escalates annually and the 
escalator this year is nine-point seven percent.  So, we’re going to go past $300,000 and you 
can build a house for $325,000, if you don’t have to spend $85,000 to buy a lot and that’s where 
we’re going to come in.  Thank you.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I think that this is really important and something that we need to 
be working on as quickly as we can.  I travel a lot and it’s funny how we’ve been in the news so 
much.  People say, ‘you’ve got so much going on and it’s a great time to be in David City.’  It’s a 
great time if you can find a place to live.  Right now, that’s a really big problem for us.” 
 
 Roger Nadrachal of NeighborWorks Northeast Nebraska said, “You might ask why do 
we want to do this as NeighborWorks?  There are resources out there that could benefit your 
community and so if there’s a way that we can bring some of those resources and help you with 
your housing needs, our mission is to work with communities and provide housing 
opportunities.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “We need to partner with someone, so we don’t have to reinvent 
the wheel and who knows what the next steps are and know how to do this and that isn’t us.  
Thank you for your presentation.” 
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 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of approving 
an agreement and scope of services with JEO Consulting Group to provide electric assistance 
for expansion of electrical services. 
 
 Matt Kalin, PE with JEO Consulting Group introduced himself and said via Zoom, “I’ve 
worked with JEO since 2005.  I graduated from the University of Nebraska – Lincoln with an 
electrical engineering degree.  I met with Pat several weeks ago to talk about some of the 
upcoming electrical needs that you’re going to have.  In front of you is a cover letter that 
highlights some of those, whether that is the AGP Processing facility, the John Deere dealership 
or some potential discussions for several existing customers looking to expand and then several 
other developments.  One of the reasons that we looked at structuring this on an hourly basis is 
that pretty much all of these I would consider in their infancy.  I’ll use AGP for an example.  They 
recently gave us what their electrical loads are, but we need to work with Nebraska Public 
Power District and others to see what the most feasible way is of serving those.  So, I think it’s 
going to take a little bit to get to a spot where we can define a scope of services for each one of 
these as you can see a need for those.  It’s not something where you guys would be billed for 
them no matter what, it’s based off the hours we actually work on the project, in lieu of doing it 
on a fixed fee basis.” 
 
 Matt Kalin went through the agreement and highlighted the areas that were pertinent. 
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 Mayor Zavodny asked what if a refinery were to locate closer to the source because that 
would be another major thing. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “The other thing that I think we ought to incorporate here to the 
extent that we can without spending a lot of money necessarily is to have some redundancy.  I 
think that building redundancy into that system was something that they were pretty concerned 
about because they can’t afford to have a transformer go down and not have that second one 
that they can switch over to while we’re repairing or waiting twelve to eighteen months for the 
transformer to show up.” 
 
 Matt Kalin, PE with JEO Consulting Group said, “That facility would potentially garner 
looking at setting it up with two substation transformers and each one could handle that lower 
demand level.  We’d have to make those determinations and look at it from a financial 
standpoint.  Does it make sense for each one of those transformers to handle that higher 
number?  I think just evaluate that from that perspective.  We could build half of the substation 
right away and get them up and going and then we could build the other half in a couple years if 
we felt like we wanted to wait and kind of plan it out more from a budgeting perspective.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “How quickly can you move with talking to NPPD to see what we’re 
even going to be allowed to do off of their system and are we going to be looking at wheeling 
rates and those kinds of things if we can’t do it ourselves?  Do you have a guess on how quickly 
this could move?  I think one of the things that we’re probably not too interested in, I think we 
want to spend the money now, while we know that we have access to some funds to make sure 
that we’re there because we know where we’re at today.  We won’t know five to ten years from 
now.” 
 
 Matt Kalin, PE with JEO Consulting Group said, “Actually, Pat and I had an initial Teams 
meeting with NPPD on March 1st and we kind of talked through some of their loading and 
working with Tami and we’re trying to get a meeting set up that would be between NPPD, Butler 
Public Power and the City.  We’re trying to roll on that as soon as we can.  I think that we need 
to just get all of the cards out there on the table and get those conversations started.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I’m just wondering if the initial conversations should be with 
NPPD, you and us and then see if Butler has to be involved at that point?  I’d rather not have all 
of those discussions out in the open and tip our hand of what we might do and that kind of thing.  
Does that make some sense from a strategic standpoint?” 
 
 Matt Kalin, PE with JEO Consulting Group said, “It does.  But the issue that I see with 
that is, and this is just conversations with Pat, right now you guys aren’t really set up to own and 
operate subtransmission.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “We know that.” 
 
 Matt Kalin, PE with JEO Consulting Group said, “That’s where having the local REA at 
the table to use that network makes the most sense from that perspective.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I would like to examine first, though, how would we get there as a 
City?  Would we need to hire additional expertise to run specific equipment and that kind of 
thing?  I don’t want to just write off as an option of the City doing it.  We may find out that maybe 
we can’t.  I don’t know.  I’d like to start with looking if we can.” 
 
 Matt Kalin, PE with JEO Consulting Group said, “Okay.” 
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 Special Projects Coordinator Dana Trowbridge said, “In our model can you give us 
scenarios to mitigate or eliminate our wheeling charges?” 
 
 Matt Kalin, PE with JEO Consulting Group said, “The only way to eliminate your 
wheeling charges is you guys would have to have a subtransmission source coming directly 
from the NPPD substation.  We’ve got what is called David City to the east and then the Rising 
City one to the west.  Pat might have an idea of approximately how far away those are.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I think that is something as you progress through this you know 
what we’re looking for so if we could evaluate those as we go, I think that’s where we’d like to 
start.  We can always bring others in.  Ultimately, we need to get where we need to go.  If the 
City could do as much of this as possible because we’ve been the ones involved in putting most 
of this together and the revenue is important to us because we’re going to have other expenses, 
i.e., roads, water, sewer.  So, having them as a ratepayer that we can recoup the most we can 
is good for our ratepayers and our taxpayers.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita made a motion to approve an agreement and scope of 
services with JEO Consulting Group to provide electric assistance for expansion of electrical 
services. Council Member Bruce Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
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Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to approve Progress Estimates #6 

and #7 for Garver, LLC in the amount of $18,578.92 and $8,492.36, respectively for the Airport 
Layout Plan Update. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion 
carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
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Council member Kevin Woita made a motion to approve Progress Estimate #14 and #15 

for Kirkham Michael in the amount of $1,758.46 and $1,308.56, respectively, for the 93Y Fuel 
Project. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
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 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of the 
Building Inspector’s hours. 
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 Building Inspector Gary Meister introduced himself and said, “I asked to be on the 
agenda for quite a few reasons.  I’d like to get some feedback from the Council about what kind 
of a job I’m doing, or do you like the direction that it’s going, are you hearing positive things – I 
kind of wanted to hear some feedback on that.  What should be done differently?  I’ve been 
working on a lot of nuisances.  We’ve got six or seven that we’re putting pressure on right now.  
It seems like calling people really helps.  I call them and tell them that I don’t see anything 
happening and do we need to go to the next level?  Are you going to work with us or with the 
City Attorney?  I think that the more that I handle firsthand the cheaper it’s going to be for the 
City than if I get the attorney involved and then there will be court costs.  People like to deal with 
problems face to face.  I’ve visited a few of them personally and I feel like a lot of them are 
moving along.  It’s a slow process.  If they are making progress, I think that we just have to keep 
pushing the heat and let them know that we’re not going away until the problems go away.  I’ve 
spent a lot of time on that over the winter.  I think it’s also a good thing that I’m in town at eight 
o’clock every morning and most everybody knows that.  They see my truck and they come in 
and see me.  I think the fact that I’m visible every day, I can’t imagine doing this job if I came 
once a week and I just don’t see how that worked.  The hours are what I was asking about 
because they’re going to fluctuate as the workload changes and so will the hours.  I’m not good 
at looking out the window and waiting for the time to leave, when I’m caught up, I leave.  I get off 
the clock and come back the next morning and go at it again.  But for me to drive into town 
every day and take my time away from my business.  Every hour that I’m here I’m losing money.  
The pay is something that we need to look at.  We don’t need to look at it tonight, but I’ve 
checked with other towns around and compared to what other building inspectors are getting 
paid, my pay is not even competitive.  I have no retirement and no insurance and I’m not asking 
for it.  I don’t get paid vacations and that’s fine.  But you guys all know what those benefits cost 
for your full-time employees.  If it’s x amount of dollars per forty hours, then I feel that I should 
get that too.  I might only be putting in two hours per week but if that figure is fifteen or twenty 
dollars per hour for all of these benefits then I think that I should get two hours’ worth of it so 
that I can go purchase my insurance and take care of my retirement and pay for my time off 
when I want vacation.  I took the job, and I was very interested in it, and I enjoy the job.  I don’t 
want to be here forty hours per week.  I don’t want to be here three hours per week if I’m caught 
up.  I guess what I’m asking is for you guys to look into this.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Let’s have a discussion.  From my standpoint I think you’re doing 
a great job.  I think we’re making progress.  I publicly waged war on crowing chickens and that’s 
a minor thing but if you look at everything and you haven’t had your head in the sand for a while, 
you know that we have a big development.  The only thing that concerns me about what you 
talked about is I think that we need you more.  Is that something that works for you?  I’m more 
interested in how this is working for you and if we were to consider full-time which I think our 
need is there or we’re on the precipice of it.  Is that something that you can do?” 
 
 Building Inspector Gary Meister said, “It’s something that I’ll consider.  I see what’s 
coming or what we think is coming and I think my hours will spool up as needed.  I want this to 
be a priority but if I make substantially more in the private sector it doesn’t make sense for me 
personally.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Part of the piece is, to me, if you go full-time there is the insurance 
part and there is the paid time off and all of the other benefits that our employees get, and I do 
agree that your salary needs to be changed.  We need to do that through Ordinance.” 
 
 Building Inspector Gary Meister said, “I talked to Tami, and she gave me some direction 
on who to talk to and the thing is I’m the kind of guy that needs to be busy.” 
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 Mayor Zavodny said, “You still haven’t answered my question.” 
 
 Building Inspector Gary Meister said, “Would I go full-time?  If it was necessary.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I think our job is getting to where there is so much out there, and I 
agree with you that one of the things that we’ve learned over time is that coming in once a week 
you can’t stay on top of things.” 
 
 Building Inspector Gary Meister said, “Nuisances in town are embarrassing.  If they were 
easy fixes, they would have been fixed a long time ago.  They are difficult.  You have to 
constantly be putting heat on them and some days it doesn’t seem like you are gaining but all of 
a sudden something happens.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “At one point I think we had identified around seventy-five 
unlicensed vehicles.  It was something in the ballpark.  Just identifying all of those.  I know that 
you don’t want to be sitting around waiting for work but let’s say that some of what we are 
talking about doesn’t happen, if a portion of what we are talking about happens, it’s probably 
more than one person can handle.” 
 
 Building Inspector Gary Meister said, “A lot of these nuisances that I’ve been dealing 
with are ten years old.  This stuff didn’t just happen, but I think what happens is that there is a 
light shined on it and then everybody gets busy.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “I think you’ve proven that you’re invested.  Your 
follow-through has been great.  You’re following-through.  I don’t think we’ve ever seen that.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Tell me how this is fitting into your life.  I know this isn’t all you do.  
So, I think in the summer it gets busier because there is more going on.” 
 
 Building Inspector Gary Meister said, “I’m going to back off on my other business.  My 
brother works with me also.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “If you can commit, based on what our needs are, and you’ve been 
really good about it.  We’ve had so many meetings.  Unless you are walking in these shoes, you 
don’t understand the time that it takes to meet with the people who are planning for what we 
have coming.  It takes a lot of time.  We try to involve you in a lot of that stuff.” 
 
 Building Inspector Gary Meister said, “I think that these nuisances shouldn’t end up with 
the Council members.  I don’t want them to get involved in nuisances.  You guys have plenty of 
important things to do other than chasing chickens.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “We will continue the conversations.  It helps for all of us to hear 
the same thing.  From our perspective, I think that it’s going great.  I want to make sure that it’s 
working for you and down the road I think we can address the pay and I feel comfortable with 
that.  I think we can address what the hours might look like.  If you are willing to commit to us, I 
think the workload is going to be there.” 
 
 Building Inspector Gary Meister said, “As far as the workload, I will come as much as 
needed.  I have been reading every City Ordinance and every building code.  I’ve been reading 
for six months, and I want to know it as well as Tami knows it.” 
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 Council member Kevin Woita said, “The contractors that I’ve talked to have all been very 
positive.  They appreciate the way you’ve been operating.” 
 
 Building Inspector Gary Meister said, “We’re not the enemy.  I really feel like we need to 
do a better job of handing out the codes and requirements.  If you’re putting up a garage, we 
should give them the information so that can build it accordingly.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “So they know what the rules are.  I appreciate you talking to us, 
and we will continue to talk.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next agenda item was consideration of the agreement 
with Olsson for the Akrs water and sewer extension. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny asked Electric Supervisor Pat Hoeft if he had done any work on the 
temporary construction power for Akrs. 
 
 Electric Supervisor Pat Hoeft said, “I need easements and I need to know where we are 
sitting.  He tried to call me twice today and missed me both times.  I’m going to call him in the 
morning.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “Do we have the electric deal all ironed out?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said to City Clerk Comte, “What’s your answer to that question?” 
 
 City Clerk Comte said, “I don’t know for sure.  I think so from the emails.” 
 
 Electric Supervisor Pat Hoeft said, “I think so from the phone conversations.  It’s been 
our area since 2010.  Back on January 9, 2010, the Power Review Board ruled that it was David 
City’s territory.” 
 
 City Clerk Comte said, “Our attorney contacted their attorney and from the email, our 
attorney was going to send him the documentation and I haven’t heard anything else.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I think that was just yesterday and he used the word evidence.” 
 
 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “This is the agreement to allow Olsson to extend 
the water distribution and the sanitary sewer collection system to accommodate the Akrs 
relocation.  From the conversation it was approximately eleven hundred feet and for the design 
scope and service of both utilities to accommodate Akrs.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Included in this is obviously anything that we would potentially use 
is going to cost us.  It’s all laid out there and it’s impossible to know what we’ll end up with.  I’m 
telling you that we don’t have a choice.  We’ve got to get this going.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to approve the agreement with Olsson for 
the Akrs Water and Sewer Utility Extension. Council Member Kevin Woita seconded the motion. 
The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
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Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1
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 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of having  
Olsson quantify the findings from the sanitary sewer study to prepare documentation and scope 
and study with design and construction phase services to property seek RFP’s. 
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 Water Supervisor Aaron Gustin said, “Given the results of the sanitary sewer inspection 
by Johnson Services, all of their results have been submitted to the City and at the meeting you 
wanted to look at an RFP.  These are the options, we can either quantify the findings of that, 
which I don’t have the expertise nor the time to do, there were four binders that were very thick, 
and it would take a considerable amount of time.  In my mind it makes sense given that Craig 
and Olsson’s did the north side slip lining.  They would be able to quantify the findings and 
develop it to properly go out for an RFP.  That way we can seek proposals from engineering 
firms.  I did reach out to Craig, and I told him that I felt like a jerk asking him to quantify 
something to put out for other engineers to bid on but it’s what we are looking to ask you to do, 
and he said that he was okay with that.  It would most likely be the quickest turn around in terms 
of us being able to go out for an RFP.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Considering that we can’t and shouldn’t do this ourselves, let’s 
hire him.” 
 
 Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to approve having Olsson quantify the 
findings from the Sanitary Sewer Study to prepare documentation and scope and study with 
design and construction phase services to properly seek RFP's. Council Member Tom Kobus 
seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 

Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to appoint Allan Steinberger to the 
David City Housing Authority Board to fill out the term of Catherine (Marie) Hoeft. Council 
Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda is discussion concerning 
Highway 15 north safety discussion relative to traffic changes. 
 
 Special Projects Coordinator Dana Trowbridge said, “I asked that this be put on the 
agenda after talking to Kenny Wellman who is our local State DOT fellow and his boss last 
week.  They were not aware of all of the things that are on the horizon for Highway 15 from “O” 
Street to the Bruno corner.  Not surprisingly so.  They are not in the know.  We have so many 
things going on that are going to impact the quantity and the type of traffic on this piece of road 
and the entrances and the exits and the proposed entrances and the needed entrances that 
have yet to be built or thought of.  They said they need something that they can read that the 
City is interested in the safety aspects of all of these changes to the highway traffic going north.  
We can then sit down and take a look and understand what is going on because the sooner 
they do that the better.  So that’s what we’re doing, we’re making a record this evening.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I’m going to give you credit for getting that ball rolling because I 
spent over a half an hour on the phone with them.  I think it’s because of the seed that you 
planted with them of everything going on.  So, I talked about a lot of what could be coming.  
We’re talking about the Bruno spur needing to get looked at.  I don’t think that they feel 
comfortable with what that looks like now.  They talked about turn lanes and what it’s going to 
take.  Based on the initial drawings east, the discussions with Akrs, temporary access versus 
permanent access, and they are requesting a highway access.   We don’t know what is going to 
happen with that.  I told them about the north/south road which they were pretty happy about.  
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So, they had indicated to me that I was going to be getting a call in a few days and it hasn’t 
happened yet with some more people from DOT and they want to have a meeting sooner rather 
than later because there are a lot of moving parts here and I know that part of our concern is 
that we’re talking about businesses that are going to be combines, tractors and trucks.  So, you 
don’t put a thin turn lane.  It will have to have some beef to it.  I think he was even more 
concerned about that intersection at the Bruno corner.  I told him that more than likely we’re 
going to be paving that half mile.  So, I think that we need to lay out everything as we know it 
today of what it might look like.  I think they have some idea, but I agree with you that they 
didn’t.  They wouldn’t unless someone tells them.  I think that is where we are at.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “I think at a minimum that they are going to 
need to widen the road to make turning lanes all the way to the Bruno highway.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “We talked about that.  The other part that we’re going to have to 
coordinate is how does all of this change Northwest Drainage?  When you add a bunch of 
concrete and you add a bunch of roofs, you don’t have the amount that is soaking in.  We’ve got 
Timpte’s new building and a lot of square footage that used to soak into the ground.  It’s got to 
go somewhere and it’s coming faster. I believe that we will be having meetings and probably 
several of them.  Thank you for reaching out to them and putting us on their radar.” 

 
 Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to table allowing Arps Red-E-Mix to 
remove the concrete in the Astro Building parking lot at 6th and Nebraska Central Railroad. 
Council Member Bruce Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 

Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to approve passing over purchasing 
7.5 acres of land from R.J. Hein in Section 18, Township 15, Range 3E for the north/south road 
from Timpte to County Road 37. Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The 
motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of appointing 
City Clerk Tami Comte as Interim Administrator. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “This was not Tami’s idea.  This was my idea.  I approached her 
and she said she didn’t think that we needed to do that, but we’ve had such good luck with City 
Administrator applicant’s recently and I don’t know when and if we’re going to get one in the 
near future, so those duties fall to somebody, and she’s got to deal with all of the 
responsibilities, and we don’t pay her.  In the past we did that with Joan several different times 
so it’s only fair that we have that same discussion.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “As long as she’s fine with it, I have no 
problem.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “That’s my biggest concern.” 
 
 City Clerk Tami Comte said, “I’m doing it anyway, whether I wanted to or not.” 
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 Council member Tom Kobus said, “Can you hand some of your work down to somebody 
else?” 
 
 City Clerk Tami Comte said, “Yes, I have had Lori doing more and more for me that I 
don’t have time to do.” 
 
 Council member Kevin Woita said, “Can Lori have the gals out in front do some of her 
work.” 
 
 Deputy City Clerk Lori Matchett said, “I am in the process of showing them how to do 
some of those things.” 
 

Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to appoint Tami Comte as the 
Interim City Administrator. Council Member Jessica Miller seconded the motion. The motion 
carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of a cost-of-
living increase for city employees. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “We can’t do anything on this tonight because it has to be done by 
Ordinance, but I want to talk about it.  I am going to do the warning before we start the 
discussion.  You cannot make any promises to employees.  We do have a Union contract and 
so can’t discuss we can do this and that.  What I’m going to talk about in general terms.  We 
have a couple problems that I think need to be taken care of right away and that is employees 
that are topped out, we should give a percentage to.  I did some playing with it and one or one 
and a half percent doesn’t do a heck of a lot but maybe two percent to the topped-out ones.   
But the other problem that we run into is this is something as part of the negotiation because 
this is part of the Union contract that we can talk about it, they had asked for this, and we said 
no.  So, we made an agreement that it wouldn’t be part of the Union contract.  So that’s where 
we are currently.  The Union and the City agreed to not make it part of the Union contract and I 
would probably still argue against that today.  The problem that I see that we’ve created to some 
extent is that we had a really good salary survey that was current.  It was done a while ago and 
here’s the problem, employment has totally changed in the last two years.  What it costs to 
recruit and retain employees, we have fallen way behind on that.  Benefit packages are a 
problem, period, but we had a salary survey so knew where we were and were fairly good.  
Some were a little low and that kind of thing, so we adjusted that.  But without doing cost-of-
living type things, you fall behind.  That’s the problem that we have and then we have people 
who are stuck.  You know, this is as far as I’ll go as far as saying we’ve done a really good job, 
but we haven’t spent money stupidly.  I don’t know that this City has ever been in a better 
position.  Where we’re behind, I think, I don’t ever like to use this as an example, but when 
McDonald’s is paying fifteen to twenty dollars an hour and our jobs take a lot more skill and 
we’ve got to recruit and retain people.  We’ve got people who run heavy equipment and who 
have to respond to things in the middle of the night and require different certifications, so I think 
that we need to look at those kinds of things, but understanding that how we go about that, 
we’re probably going to need some help from lawyers because we have an agreement with the 
Union.  But I think, at a minimum, what I’m unwilling to do is to leave our topped-out employees 
where they have nothing to look forward to.  Prices have really increased, and we have to make 
sure that they have a living wage and, I think, in the past two years with covid and given that 
Nebraska has an unemployment rate of one point seven percent, that’s problematic.  They are 
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our most valuable asset.  I want you to start thinking about that.  Jessica and I go back and forth 
sometimes on what we should do.  It gets complicated because this department should get this, 
and we’ve got the proprietary versus the governmental funded.  We need to find some balance, 
but we certainly have to take care of topped-out employees, at a minimum.” 
 
 Council member Tom Kobus said, “I take it that they haven’t gotten cost-of-living raises 
for the last five years?  So, if we take all of those cost-of-living raises that they haven’t gotten 
and distribute them accordingly, by how many years each of them has been here, the wages will 
be up there where they’ll be halfway satisfied, and they can appreciate it.  I’m taking all of the 
cost-of-livings.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “First of all, I think that I agree with you, but we have an agreement 
with the Union and our position was to not give cost-of-living increases.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “Is there any way to work through this?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I don’t know.” 
 
 Street Foreman Mat Asche said, “The way that I understand it the City can do anything 
to improve but they just can’t take away the benefits that we have.  We’ve had this thrown over 
our head for five years.  When the Union first got started on that side of town, I remember 
talking about trying to get Christmas Eve off, and I said that those guys were forcing us into a 
Union, and I kind of still feel that way today.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “Mat, I appreciate you standing up and saying those things.  I 
agree with what you said.  But we had to make other concessions and so now we’re giving 
away all of the things that we negotiated to not have to do because of the other things.  I don’t 
think you can have it both ways.  If it came to giving you Christmas Eve off, I’d do it.” 
 
 Street Foreman Mat Asche said, “I know that, and I appreciate everything that you guys 
have done.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “The main reason that I brought this up was that I believe that we 
need to do something for the topped-out people.” 
 
 Street Foreman Mat Asche said, “I think we need to do something for everybody.” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “I agree with that, but we have an agreement.  We negotiated this 
contract.” 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller said, “When does the contract expire?” 
 
 Mayor Zavodny said, “It expired in September but since they didn’t want to make any 
changes and the City didn’t want to make any changes, I think you have to make them thirty 
days prior to the expiration of the contract.  Neither of us acted so now it continues for the next 
year.  That’s just the reality of it.  I think we’re going to have to figure something out and we’re 
going to have to talk to a lawyer and it’s going to cost us money on how we do this.” 
 
 Discussion followed. 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “I think that all of us sitting here want at least a 
cost-of-living increase for everybody.” 
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 It was agreed by the Mayor and Council members to discuss redoing the salary 
schedule that would include a cost-of-living increase. 
 
 Mayor Zavodny stated that the next item on the agenda was consideration of Ordinance 
No. 1381 adopting a new pay scale with updated swimming pool pay. 
 

Council member Jessica Miller introduced Ordinance No. 1381.  Mayor Zavodny read 
Ordinance No. 1381 by title.  Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to suspend 
the statutory rule requiring an Ordinance to be read on three separate days. Council Member 
Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 

Council member Tom Kobus made a motion to pass and adopt Ordinance No. 1381 
adopting a new pay scale with updated swimming pool pay on third and final reading. Council 
Member Jessica Miller seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 
 

ORDINANCE NO.  1381 
 
AN ORDINANCE ADOPTING A NEW PAY SCALE / SALARY FOR FULL-TIME AND 
PERMANENT PART-TIME EMPLOYEES; REPEALING ALL ORDINANCES OR PORTIONS 
OF ORDINANCES IN CONFLICT THEREWITH; PROVIDING FOR PUBLICATION OF THIS 
ORDINANCE IN PAMPHLET FORM; AND PROVIDING FOR A TIME WHEN THIS 
ORDINANCE SHALL TAKE EFFECT. 
 
BE IT ORDAINED BY THE MAYOR AND COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, 
NEBRASKA: 
 
SECTION 1.  The Mayor and City Council of David City, Nebraska, do hereby establish and fix 
the pay scales and salaries attached for the attached positions for the appointed officers and 
employees of the City of David City, Nebraska.  
 
SECTION 2.  Any Cost-of-Living Adjustments (COLA) shall be given as approved by the City 
Council.  
 
SECTION 3.    Any and all ordinances or sections thereof, passed and approved prior to the 
passage, approval and publication or posting of this ordinance, and in conflict with its provisions, 
are hereby repealed. 
 
SECTION 4.   This ordinance shall be published in pamphlet form and shall be in full force and 
effect on April 24, 2021  following its passage, approval, and publication as provided by law and 
city ordinance. 
 
 PASSED AND APPROVED this   28th   day of    April  , 2021. 
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Mayor Alan Zavodny 
 
      
City Clerk Tami Comte 
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Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to adjourn. Council Member Pat 

Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried and Mayor Zavodny declared the 
meeting adjourned at 9:58 p.m. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Absent, Kevin Woita: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 1 

 
              

 
      CERTIFICATION OF MINUTES 

                                                                          March 9, 2022 
 
            I, Tami Comte, duly qualified and acting City Clerk for the City of David City, Nebraska, 
do hereby certify with regard to all proceedings of March 9, 2022; that all of the subjects 
included in the foregoing proceedings were contained in the agenda for the meeting, kept 
continually current and available for public inspection at the office of the City Clerk; that such 
subjects were contained in said agenda for at least twenty-four hours prior to said meeting; that 
the minutes of the meeting of the City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, were in 
written form and available for public inspection within ten working days and prior to the next 
convened meeting of said body; that all news media requesting notification concerning meetings 
of said body were provided with advance notification of the time and place of said meeting and 
the subjects to be discussed at said meeting. 
 
 
 
                                                                                                                                                          
               
                                                                                                Tami Comte, City Clerk 
 
  

 


